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TRUSTEE BOARD MEETINGS
Minutes for the Twenty-seventh Trustee Council meeting held on Tuesday the 6th of February 2018, in The Olive Garnett Building, Froebel College. 
Present
Jack De France (JdF), ChuChu Nwagu (CN), Joanna Briggs (JB), Tessa Willy (TW), Guy Drury (GD), Natasha Boatswain (NB), Jeffery Arthur (JA)
In Attendance  Matt Wall (MW), Christina Gutierrez (CG), Steve Molyneaux (SM), Kennedy Small (KS).
Apologies
Ian Robinson, David Martin
ITEMS FOR INFORMATION
Chief Executive Report

Matt Wall

MW – We’ve had a good start to the academic year. Our Winter Wonderland event was a success and there’s a lot more campus cohesion. The Finance department is being strengthened in the form of our intern Jan who will be starting on the 7th of February.
Our Activities department is really strong and the increase in our permanent members of staff is exciting.

Matt attended a Chief Executive Conference in Leeds and both Matt and Jack travelled around Scandinavia researching Student Union models and how they differ from ours.

Weekly meetings with Ken in light of the audit.

We are aiming to better our election turnout last year of 37.2% of the student body voting. The aim is to make that 40% this year and a lot of work has gone in this year to make sure we are representing our demographic.

74% of Programme Reps have been trained and Rep Fest was a huge success.

Our ‘Have Your Say Zone’ has gathered over 1,000 pieces of student feedback and over 200 ideas have been listed on our Ideas page.

We are hosting our LGBTQ+ Conference on Wednesday the 7th and Chuchu has been at the forefront of this with some great speakers on board. Our Women’s Leadership Conference takes place next month.
The Student Union Council have already met once this term and Matt is proud of the work the Sabbs have put into this and the impact students are making as a result. 

Advice is in a good position as we’ve had a number of student staff brought in to help deal with the cases, of which we’ve had 235 cases since September. We are also looking into how we can resource this better.

Our mobile igloo will be touring the Colleges for the next 2 weeks and as well as creating a fun, engaging space, it will also be a place for third years to complete the NSS. The money for this was provided by the University and there’s a higher level of trust there that we will get results by these interactive initiatives.

There are now till systems for all events and all temporary staff are on the payroll system as of January. Our commercial events are on a par with last year and we’ve created a clearer events policy, which went to SUC for approval.

Re-Freshers Fair went really well and our Events Coordinator, Jason, was heading this up. As a result, we’ve now had nearly 2,000 memberships for Societies.
RAG has been a challenge this year and a restructure is needed. However, they did raise nearly £3,000 in the last semester.

The current academic timetable really challenges our commercial activity as engagement didn’t start until mid-way through January this year.

Growhampton has also struggled due to student engagement and a discussion with the University is needed. Our team are still working on our Green Impact submission and we are hoping to score as highly as we did last year.

GD – Are there costs involved in the NSS?

MW – The University give us £25,000 and we can essentially do what we like with this in order to deliver the service.

GD – Were there commercial stalls at the Re-Freshers Fair?

MW – Yes. We have an advertising agreement with Domino’s, so they were there as a result.

TW – In terms of Growhampton, has something changed for it to be struggling?

MW – It’s been noted that as this is no longer a new venture, it’s lost its buzz and excitement and it could also be a lack of interest from the student body.
JA – There’s no incentive and unless you’ve got a passion for what they’re doing then you won’t necessarily join in.

MW – From the University’s point of view, it’s a nice thing for them to sell to potential students, so it comes down to whether the University want to pay to keep it or not. The Hive café currently isn’t bringing in the money to support the staff.

NB – The problem is that students come and go so frequently, so there’s never a consistent level of engagement.
TW – The key is to get the community involved to ensure stability.

JdF – We have outreach programmes to academic departments that correlate to the Growhampton ethic.

CG – Feels that sometimes Growhampton is only promoted to those in the know.

JdF – The Hive is the hub of Growhampton and one was meant to fund the other, however, they are two separate things.

Action Point – Bring Growhampton to the Away Day Agenda.

JB – Jo asked a question about the lack on incentive this year for the election – the previous year we were giving Nando’s vouchers out to those who voted – so she wondered how we’d get 40% student turnout without this.

MW - Matt noted that there was a moral dilemma attached to this and currently there’s not enough information to make a decision surrounding incentives.

GD – Guy noted that, in his experience, incentives were risky and that if the Union is too involved then there’s no candidate engagement.
JdF – The question of incentives was asked on the ideas page on the website and two thirds of students were in favour of incentives.

Finance Interventions



Matt Wall

MW – For a couple of years now, our Finance Manager has had a significant amount of time off due to illness and it has left us exposed as we unable to fulfil that role in his absence. A couple of staff members from the University have been brought in to help in the interim, but this has been sporadic. 

We are now in a situation where we’ve employed a part time member of staff to help Ken and Matt is holding weekly meetings with him to make sure we’re up to speed. Ken has also had regular training on the University’s accounting software which we’re implementing in the SU. We have also employed a member of staff from the University in order to analyse this data we’re receiving to make sure we’re resilient 
By the end of February we should be in a better place financially.

Matt has asked Ken for the Management accounts for October as there was discrepancies in the last set of accounts. The new system will allow us to report better and the part time candidate that we’ve appointed is highly skilled.

Ken is now back to normal hours which is really encouraging and we’ve seen an increase in performance as a result.

In terms of the Hive, we used to record the transactions in terms of students and staff/visitors. This meant that we’d charge VAT on all staff/visitor transactions, but not on student transactions. However, from June of last year, we stopped recording this data for unknown reasons and as a result, we now have to pay VAT as if all the transactions were staff/visitors. Hopefully we can claim some money back from HMRC from July to now but Matt is not sure why we stopped recording this.
JdF – Will HMRC look at this?

MW – We are able to show historical data so Matt is fairly confident that we can put a good case forward to claiming some money back.

JdF – How much have we paid?

MW – Unsure. That’s a questions for Ken.

We now have a till system in place for Bop and Fez which means we are able to track attendance and the income is reconciled around this. The people who are DJ’s/Photographers/in charge of lighting are now given invoices and this is a similar process to that of the security team. Door staff are now on payroll too and there are now no cash payments. The cloakroom arrangement is separate so the person responsible for this charges £1 per item and they are able to take the profits home.

The Counter Signature for the Hive cashing up sheet is not always available and more often than not, cashing up sheets are only counter signed when there’s discrepancies.

GD – Why are there no counter signatures?

MW – Usually the cashing up sheets are only made available when there’s one person left in the Hive as it’s towards the end of the day.

GD – The principal of this is that there’s someone there in addition to the person who is cashing up. Could we provide alternative solutions to this, such as the money being cashed up in Reception at the RSU?
MW – We have a pressure to keep the Hive staff after hours but the problem is that there’s only ever one person at the Hive outlet on Whitelands .

GD – Worried that these sheets shouldn’t ever be signed by just one person and this needs to be reviewed.

MW – The Hive outlet in the ambulance on Whitelands closes at 2pm and the cash is then brought down to the Hive café.

JB – Could our representative on Whitelands reception countersign before the takings are brought down to the Hive?

GD – If we only countersign half the time then there’s no point countersigning at all, it needs to be consistent.

JA – How many people does the Hive employ?

MW – 10-15 people, all of whom are students with the exception of the Hive Manager and the Head of the Kitchen.

GD – Guy did note that it’s impressive that all these changes have happened so quickly.

ITEMS FOR APPROVAL
Staff Appointments Policy

Matt Wall
MW – The recruitment and selection procedure is more up to date and there is a strategy around equality and diversity. Matt is to oversee and manage recruitment roles. The staff structure has been approved by the Trustee Board but if anything changes then it will again be taken to the Trustee Board for approval.
GD – Why does the Trustee Board only approve the permanent roles?

MW – We have such a large number of Part-Time staff that it would be a waste of the board’s time to approve all of these appointments.

GD – There needs to be a clearer distinction between full time and part time members of staff, for example, posts over 12 months could be labelled as permanent. Anything more than 12 months could be considered a risk. Guy also asked what happens on the deletion of a post and if we have a redundancy policy.
MW – More than happy to review the staff handbook surrounding this.

CG – Does the University have a limit on sponsorships for International students?

MW – As it stands, we’re not in the position to offer sponsorships but it’s written into our job descriptions that it is preferable if candidates are UK citizens or are legally allowed to work within the UK. Christina raises an important point as we are also legally obliged to employ a UK candidate if we are in the position where we have two potential candidates for the role and one is from the UK and the other is International. We’d have to take the UK citizen.

JdF – This is worth bring back to the Trustee Board once we have the redundancy policy clear.

GD – Matt needs to review the process as it’s more to do with how the Trustee Board can be involved rather than the redundancy policy itself.

Summer Ball Budget

Steve Molyneaux
SM – This is our Flagship event and this year we have pushed the event back to the 2nd of June instead of the Bank Holiday weekend. This is to ensure it’s the final event that we put on and to really emphasise that this is the last thing that students will do. It also ensures that we don’t clash with any major music festivals on the Bank Holiday weekend so hopefully we can have a larger range of artists.
The V.I.P scheme was introduced last year and this acted as a learning curve as it wasn’t implemented in the correct way so this will be reviewed this year. Our aim was to target students who don’t normally attend the event. We’ll keep this in place for this year as it’s already in our costings/ticket sales budget.

Our ticket forecast is 2000, including those set aside for the VIP scheme.

The Recruitment and Admissions department is purchasing 100 tickets as part of the Student Lifestyle package. These have been pre-paid.

We’ve seen an improvement on the Froebel College Reception ticket which we charge £35 for and normally gets 120 to their event.

We’re increasing the price of the ticket by £5 to £55 this year.

There will be a discussion about saving money on production costs as we may be able to save £1,500 if we can use our own equipment which will mean a reduction in the budget.
St John Ambulance costs have increased year on year but we are hesitant to reduce this anymore as this would then risk the safety of the students/guests on site. Security has been highlighted as an area where we could save.

We’re looking at a GP of just over £24,000.

The marquee breakdown shows a reduction in costs as we’re splitting this with Sport Roehampton as they take advantage of the marquee too.

TW – Where does the Gross Profit go?

SM – Year on year everything is more expensive and artists are charging a fortune so the profit will go back into funding next year’s event and it also means that we’ve got more freedom in our other events, if there’s a dip in attendance.
MW – Wanted to note that the Freshers Week tickets were £55 as well, so we’re also in line with this cost.

SM – There is a Day time only ticket on the table at the moment but we need to be careful we don’t lose out on the full priced ticket by advertising this too soon.

JdF – At what point do we offer the £35 ticket?

SM – We’ll look at sales on the day and judge whether there’s a demand for it.

GD – How do you monitor day tickets with timings etc?

SM – There is an interval between the day and evening events where the whole site is evacuated and students go home to get dressed up for the formal part of the evening. Also, our events policy states that the tickets are non-refundable so students are aware of this from the start.
GD – Think it would be immoral if you don’t offer a refund for the £35 tickets if they are going to carers.

SM – In year one of doing this, it’s important to protect the event and it may be a difficult conversation with people if they’re not aware of this option from the start but people know what they’re buying into.
GD – If we do it this year what happens next year?

SM – There’s been many meetings about when to launch these but Steve believes the best way is to launch it when the full priced tickets have sold out.

MW – We’re looking at a Plan B, but Plan A at the moment is to release these tickets when we’re sold out of the full priced tickets. If we sell 2,300 of the full priced tickets then there’ll be no day tickets available.

JA – What’s to stop me waiting 4 weeks then buying the £35 ticket?

SM – We recognise that we’re in a vulnerable position with this so we just need to be clear from the start.

MW – Commercially we need to really carefully about branding the event as “Sold Out” when we then bring out further tickets.
JdF – It’s worth holding off on this just we can get a plan in place.

MW – The value for money for this event comes in the evening.

GD – Doesn’t feel comfortable with this strategy as there’s not a 2 year plan in place.

SM - The 2 year plan has been thought through but there is nothing to quantify this as yet. We’d know immediately after year one whether it’s been successful or not.
GD – This could cause a definite upset and is really risky. We can’t live test a commercial strategy, it’s either in place or not. Market testing is needed.

JA – Could you allocate a certain number to both?

MW – We could let people down if we do this option. We need to listen to day time feedback and in a couple of years we’ll have the data to track numbers at both the day time and evening events.

GD – What’s the Bar profit for this event?

MW – The Bar arrangement is that it’s a profit share. External caterer runs the bar and a lot of work has gone in from both sides. We have a profit share for the whole year, including the Summer Ball.

GD – What’s the monetary value on this?

SM – There’s normally a profit of £30,000 so we will take half of this.

MW – We predict a profit of between £15-£25k this year.

CG – Students doing photography/videography; are they paid £100 each?

SM – The £500 allocated is mostly used on equipment costs and we mostly use our own team to document the event.

MW – The Summer Ball promotional video is so important that it would be a rick to allow a student to be in charge of this. There are also licensing costs involved in the £500.

SM – Steve will go away and rethink the day time ticket.

Summer Ball budget approved pending the day time ticket.
Audited Accounts and Management Letter

Kennedy Small
KS – Unrestricted funds are those that we revive from such things as the University Block Grant, the Hive or our events and this gives us a freedom to do what we like with this money. These funds created a surplus of £4,236.
We have a £1.1million income but our expenditure is at £1.207million so we have a £43,632 loss on this. The loss is due to the shortfall in income on unrestricted funds. The Hive also made a loss of £10,734 and we tried to reduce the expenditure on this.

We received money from Freshers Week and also on the sale of NUS Extra cards. There’s been a small loss of £60 on merchandise.

Made £352,000 from events and this resulted in a surplus of £18,000. The Summer Ball is really risky as it’s the event that we spend the most money on.

The Bar still pay a percentage of the Events Manager’s salary which equates to around £6,088. We might receive more this year.

In the event that we are unable to operate, we have a 3 month buffer of funds that will be used for salaries etc. This is currently at £146,000. However, this will never happen as the University will have to take over should this situation occur.

In April 2017, the pension scheme was put in place and almost everyone is signed up to it. The University also contributes 10%.

Fixed assets reduced slightly.

Ken’s illness meant that he wasn’t able to send invoices on time and this incurred a lot of costs as a result. Money was not being banked on time so the invoices were only paid after this money was banked. However, we are still in a good position.
MW – There will a formal sign off on this via email once the other Trustees have looked over it.

GD – The Societies accounts are not clear on the budget, we need to distinguish what we’re holding for them and what we’re giving them.

KS – Money they bring to us is their own so comes under restricted funds.

MW – We lost a member of staff last March, so the society money wasn’t properly documented as a result.
Hive Internal Audit

Matt Wall
MW – We’ve drawn up an action plan for recommendations from Knox Cropper. We were overstaffed and our prices have been held so we are working on sourcing cheaper products and reducing staff costs. Buying in a consortium means that the prices are slightly cheaper too.
Matt has a meeting with the Feel Good Bakery on the 15th of Feb with a view for them to reduce their prices to us wholesale. We are also recording profit and loss specifically for these sandwiches from February 2018.

JA – What determines price?

MW – There’s an industry standard GPP with a 30% Gross Profit and this pays for staff costs etc. We try and follow the model that they set for us and we can’t really sell them for any more than the £3.95 we currently charge.

JdF –It also ties into the ethos of the Hive by promoting ethical consumption. As Guy has pointed out though, we are not here to feed the third world.

GD – Noticed some of our items are purchased from Waitrose; is this cost effective?

MW – Only a very small amount are purchased there and there are no delivery costs incurred. The profit margin is really good and Waitrose is both ethical and sustainable

JA – Do you tell students you buy from Waitrose?

MW – No, as this might have certain connotations. We are trying to get produce that’s grown on campus to be sold in the Hive but this is challenging.

The student/staff VAT wasn’t brought up in the audit as the auditors found that we were already recording it.

The Audit was approved but it will also be brought to the next meeting, along with the performance report from the Hive.
Finance Update

Kennedy Small

KS – In terms of the Hive, August is challenging as there’s no students on campus, hence why we made a loss of £4,133 during August. Sales increased slightly in September which is more in line with last year. The Hive Manager is also working hard to reduce pay costs.

JA – In order to reduce costs are you just going to fire the student staff?

KS – No, we’ll adjust their hours.

GD – Why was September bad for profit?

MW – University started late and as a result we lose trading weeks at the start of every term. Loss of revenue could be between £25-£50k as we’re staffing as if there’s going to be increased traffic.

KS – The documented isn’t to be approved, it’s more for your information, Pay costs also went up in September as we employed more staff members.
GD – Why are salaries so far behind?

MW – We’ve not employed all the staff members that we’d budgeted for.

GD – Is there a reason why Ents is behind budget?

KS – Some income has not been recorded/banked. Card sales have gone through but the money was banked in December.

MW – The Finance codes aren’t in the right place and we need a review of this.

JdF – We acknowledge that we have received these accounts.

Elections Plan


Matt Wall

MW – Same as it always is with very small differences. The process has gone through SUC and was approved. Long term the plan is to delegate this to an elections committee. The elections report to the Trustee Board and the University is the same.

The Elections Report was approved.

ITEMS FOR INFORMATION

The Union Council update will be available online.

Action Point – Online and Easily accessible Council Meetings

The next AGM will be on the 25th of April from 2pm onwards.

The RSU Awards will be on Tuesday the 29th of May.

Kate Griffiths

Secretary

February 2018
